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* * * * * * * * * * * * *

The minutes of the August 23, 2007 Board of Trustees meeting were approved.
* * * * * * * * * * * * *

Board of Trustees Resolution 2007.73 was discussed as it was amended to include a new title to be abolished and a new title to be created. 

Trustee David Ochoa commented on Item 5, Resolution 2007.72 and stated a great appreciation on behalf of all Board members for the donation of the broadcast equipment by a Suffolk County Community College alumni, Mr. David Haralambou, President of By Request Communications, Inc.
Dr. Pippins mentioned that there will be a donor reception in November and invited Trustees to attend.
* * * * * * * * * * 

A motion to approve Board of Trustees Resolutions 2007.68 through 2007.76 was seconded and approved unanimously.

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.68     APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown on (Attachment I) are hereby approved.

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.69     APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,448,028.60 for the month of August  2007 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.70    APPROVING A MAJOR CHANGE ORDER FOR THE AMMERMAN CAMPUS RUNNING TRACK, CP 2160

WHEREAS, Capital Project No. 2160 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, the College has requested that the contractor perform additional work including a warm up area, new lighting and additional clearing and beautification of the site, and 

WHEREAS, as of September 2007, project change orders for the Ammerman Campus Running Track, CP 2160, are within budget, as shown in Attachment III, and

WHEREAS, the change orders provided by the contractor for this new work were reviewed and approved by the College, and 

WHEREAS, Change Order No. 4 exceeds $20,000, thus constituting a ‘major’ change order as defined by Board resolution, and 

WHEREAS, all major change orders require Board approval, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Change Order No. 4 for KJB Industries, Inc. in the amount of $23,992.32 is approved, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the College President or her designee is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.71    AWARDING A CONTRACT FOR THE DESIGN REPORT PREPARATION FOR REMOVAL OF ARCHITECTUAL BARRIER/ADA COMPLIANCE, CP2127

WHEREAS, Capital Project No. 2127 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding , and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, the College issued a request for proposals for the preparation of the design report for CP 2127, and

WHEREAS, the evaluation committee has reviewed the proposals received and has recommended the selection of FPM Engineering Group, P.C. and the President concurs, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a consulting contract in the amount of $78,500 for the preparation of the design report be awarded to the FPM Engineering Group, P.C., and be it further

RESOLVED, that the College President or her designee is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.72  AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A GIFT FROM THE SUFFOLK COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOUNDATION
WHEREAS, the Suffolk Community College Foundation is the recipient of the following broadcasting equipment donated by alumnus David Haralambou, President of By Request Communications, Inc.:  

Broadcast Control Room Furniture (3 consoles)

Broadcast Monitor Wall (5 Racks)

Ikegami Broadcast Monitors (10)

RTS IFB System

Broadcast Racks (6)

Anthro Computer Editing Carts (4)

Associated cabling/connectors for above equipment

and

WHEREAS, it is the desire of the College to accept these gifts from the Suffolk Community College Foundation as this equipment will be a valuable component of the College’s mission of teaching and learning within the Radio and Television Production A.A.S. degree program, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby authorizes the acceptance by Suffolk County Community College of the gifted equipment as outlined above with sincere appreciation to David Haralambou and By Request Communications for this generous contribution to the College’s efforts.
* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.73         ABOLISHING AND CREATING TITLES

WHEREAS, the Vice President for Academic and Student Affairs and the Vice President for Planning and Institutional Assessment recommend abolishing the following titles and creating new titles and the President concurs, and

WHEREAS, the changes are needed to align the College’s structure, be it therefore 
RESOLVED, that the titles listed below be abolished effective September 20, 2007,

Titles to be Abolished


Spec#

B/U

Category
College Associate Dean for Curriculum
9187

  4

       I

  and Assessment

Associate Dean for Institutional Research
9133

  4 

       I

College Director of Facilities


9150

  4                           I

Field House & Events Manager

9151

Exempt

Associate Dean of Facilities & Operations
9159

  4

       I

Assistant Director for Corporate Training
9167

  4

       IV

Educational Services Assistant

9181

  3

College Dean of Academic Affairs

9166

Exempt

and be it further,

RESOLVED, that the titles listed below be created effective September 21, 2007, with the qualifications, duties and responsibilities as described in the position descriptions, 

Titles to be Created



Spec#
          B/U
Category
Grade
College Associate Dean for Assessments
9187
            4
       I

  in Academic and Student Affairs

College Associate Dean for Educational
9150

 4
       I

  Resources (Riverhead Center)

College Associate Dean for Curriculum
9133

 4
       I

  Development

Associate Vice President for


9166
          Exempt

    
    38

  Academic Affairs

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the titles and position description be submitted to the Chancellor of the State University of New York for approval in the professional service. 
Attachment IV

College Associate Dean for Assessments in Academic and Student 



  Affairs
Attachment V
College Associate Dean for Educational Resources 
  (Riverhead Center)
Attachment VI

College Associate Dean for Curriculum Development
Attachment VII
Associate Vice President for Academic Affairs

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.74  AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2004.71 

WHEREAS, Resolution No. 2004.71 created the titles of Associate Vice President for Student Affairs and Associate Vice President for Campus Affairs at Grade 37, and

WHEREAS, the scope of responsibilities associated with these positions warrants an upgrade to Grade 38, and

WHEREAS, the title of Associate Vice President for Campus Affairs was upgraded to Grade 38 as part of the 2006-2007 budget process but the then vacant position of Associate Vice President for Student Affairs was not, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the title of Associate Vice President for Student Affairs shall be at a Grade 38.

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.75        AFFIRMING THE APPROVAL OF THE SETTLEMENT OF A LAWSUIT   

WHEREAS, an individual commenced a civil action against Suffolk County Community College alleging discrimination claims, and
WHEREAS, the College denies the claims alleged in the civil action in their entirety, and
WHEREAS, the parties, wishing to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of litigation, have reached an agreement for the settlement of the individual’s claims against the College, and


WHEREAS, pursuant to the Bylaws of the Board of Trustees, the Executive Committee authorized the settlement subject to the affirmation of the Board, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees affirms the Executive Committee’s authorization to settle the individual’s lawsuit against the College in its entirety for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties to the action.

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.76        AUTHORIZING THE SETTLEMENT OF AN EMPLOYMENT DISPUTE

WHEREAS, the College sought the separation of an employee and the employee raised grievable defenses to the separation, and
WHEREAS, the parties wish to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of a grievance proceeding and have reached an agreement for the settlement of the employment dispute, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees authorizes the settlement of the employment dispute for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties.

* * * * * * * * * * 

Executive Vice President George Gatta introduced the new Executive Dean of the Eastern Campus, Dr. Evon Walters.  All welcomed him.

* * * * * * * * * * 

The Directors of Campus Activities, Lydia Kloiber of the Grant Campus, Sharon Silverstein of the Ammerman Campus and Christopher Conzen of the Eastern Campus gave a presentation on Student Leadership Initiatives.
Sharon Silverstein stated that in response to the leadership of Dr. Pippins, a Suffolk Leadership Program has been formed as a collaborative effort of all three campuses for the benefit of all students.  
The Vision of the leadership program is to embark on a journey that will evolve with the changing needs of SCCC students.  The concepts of the leadership development model will be infused throughout all the co-curricular work that is connected to the Offices of Campus Activities.  Finally the offices will assess the outcomes and modify the model as needed.    The Mission of the program, in line with the College’s mission, is to create leadership opportunities through co-curricular activities that transform lives, build communities and improve society.  This will create a greater sense of self efficacy for  students leading towards a stronger identification with the group and their role within the group.  Students will understand their role and place in the greater community.

Sharon Silverstein explained that student leaders are given student organizational manuals, attend college-wide workshops and are provided transportation to events within the three campuses.  All of these efforts lead to the greater good of the College and follow the College of Excellence Visioning Pyramid.  

Christopher Conzen explained the Social Change Model in which future leadership can work on a relational approach that views leadership as a shared process rather than as the function of a positional hierarchy.  Mr. Conzen noted that the Campus Activities Offices made a commitment to creating a common purpose through increased collaboration.  This was unveiled last September and used by College groups and for networking opportunities for student leaders.  Recently, student leaders attended the 1st annual Tri-Campus Leadership Retreat at Camp Quinipet.  A Student Leader Mission contract was signed by all and is displayed on each campus.
Lydia Kloiber said this program is going full steam ahead.  They will continue to look back and work forward to meet the needs of emerging and identified student leaders and continue to assess and re-evaluate the program during Phase Two.  A checklist was created for future leadership events and programs.  The student organization manual will state policy, encourage motivation for student leadership, provide resources and support and be the same for all three campuses.  The future holds a second leadership retreat, workshops, leadership e-news updates through electronic publications and community service on and off campuses.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

Student Trustee Yichao Li expressed great satisfaction with the leadership team and this program in that it gave new students a sense of belonging to the team.  She also stated that she met with leaders of each of the campuses’ Student Government Associations recently and they are interested in topics such as recycling and transportation issues on each campus.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

Executive Vice President George Gatta gave a presentation on the progress of the Culinary Arts Center.  He shared many photos of ongoing construction.  He stated that the construction is moving rapidly and much of the equipment is onsite including stoves, refrigerators and lab equipment.  Millwork is ready to go into the retail bakery, demonstration theatre and concierge center.  
Executive Vice President Gatta said that when he visited, people were excited when they saw the building and asked him when it would be operational.  He applauded Mr. Lou Pedota who is working everyday at the Culinary Center, noting that he is a tremendous resource respected by union and trades people alike.  Mr. Gatta expressed thanks to the Eastern Campus for loaning Mr. Pedota to this project.  

The Bakery and Pastry Arts will have 16-20 stations for student work.  The Demonstration Theatre will have 60 stadium seats.  The Nursing classes will be on the second floor.  In addition, the second floor will have smart classrooms that will greatly enhance the educational experience.  Wolf Sub-Zero donated $65,000 - $75,000 worth of equipment and $10,000 in cash for this project.  Executive Vice President Gatta gave thanks to Vice President Mary Lou Araneo and Professor Richard Freilich and staff of the Eastern Campus for all their help in this effort.  The Parr Organization was also thanked for the equipment that they provided, ie freezers, refrigerators, stoves and stove ducts that were part of their contract.  

Executive Vice President Gatta invited all to stop down and see the tremendous progress.  He said that Dr. Evon Walters, Executive Dean of the Eastern Campus will have all staff report to him when the Center becomes fully operational.  The Center will prove to be a wonderful educational resource to all students and truly will showcase the College on all levels.

Student Trustee Li asked when the Center might be operational.  Executive Vice President Gatta said that within three weeks, the heavy equipment will be in, painting will be done.  Within one month, all equipment labs will be done, phones, electrical, furniture and millwork will be complete.  There will be a punch list of small jobs that will need to be done but he is confident that the Center will be ready for incoming students for the 2008 Spring semester. 
* * * * * * * * * * 

Dr. Pippins noted that, for the first time, enrollment at the Eastern Campus is over 3,000 students.

* * * * * * * * * * 

Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, presented the Finance Report.  He stated that full time enrollment is up 4% and part time enrollment is down 1%.  The College expected a 1% increase in full time enrollment and flat enrollment for part time students. 
The County estimated carryover from 2005-2006 was $1,789,963.  The 2006-07 Monthly report estimates show estimated revenue over adopted budget as $1,026,147 and $336,014 as estimated expenditures below adopted budget.  This is approximately $26,000 difference.  The estimated impact to year end reserve balance is $427,802, but it is too early for a final report.  

* * * * * * * * * * 

Chair Moore thanked the Trustees, College administrators and unions for their support and continued efforts to work cooperatively with the County of Suffolk, the County Executive’s Office and the Legislature on behalf of the College and its operational policies.  He remains optimistic in building on the continuing support that the County Legislature has given to the College.  He stated that many positive actions on the part of the College are shown, such as the recent All College Day, and the Board will continue to act as they are authorized to act at present.  
Vice President Stein said his office will be providing a series of financial reports to the County Legislative Committee in November and again in March 2008.  This is a continuing effort by  the College to show the financial transparency of the College.  Vice President Stein handed out An SCCC Employee Guide to Understanding Internal Controls to ensure that every employee has an understanding of the College’s control systems standards that are in place.  The College has chosen to comply with the NYS Governmental Accountability, Audit and Internal Control Act of 1987.  

* * * * * * * * * * 

A discussion ensued regarding State and County funding.  President Pippins mentioned that  the NYS Governor’s Commission on Higher Education has a proposal that calls for equal one third shares by State, County and students and that this be enforced  to comprise the College’s  funding.  Vice President Stein mentioned that nine years ago, the SUNY Board of Trustees used an MTA model in which the State would bill the downstate counties for their one third share towards student tuition.  

* * * * * * * * * * 

Trustee Frank Trotta expressed thanks to all who worked on All College Day, noting that it was a wonderful event from a Board member’s perspective and informative with the year’s review for the College.  Dr. Pippins stated that an event like that, (750-800 people attended) could not be possible without help from the Faculty Association, Guild and AME to provide refreshments and food.  Vice Chair Hazlitt was particularly impressed with employees who completed 25, 35 and 40 years of service.  He stated that these are the people that make Suffolk County Community College what it is today.  Student Trustee Li expressed thanks to the faculty and felt their efforts were heartfelt as shown at the event.  Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman gave thanks to the President and staff for being recognized at All College Day for her efforts in the Middle States process.  She stated it was a huge effort on the part of all the personnel at the College to bring it to its final form of excellence.  
Dr. Pippins asked Executive Assistant to the President, Laurie Savona to tell the Board about an upcoming educational event.  Ms. Savona spoke about an educational summit that the College is co-sponsoring on October 19, 2007 with the Eastern Shore Chapter of LINKS, Inc. called Achievement For All to be held at the Health, Sports and Exhibition Center of the Michael J. Grant Campus in Brentwood.  It will focus on the educational gap on Long Island.  Dr. Calvin Butts of SUNY Old Westbury and Dr. Belle Wheelan of Southern Accreditation will be keynote speakers.  A youth panel will conclude the program.  All are welcome to attend.

* * * * * * * * * * 

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, October 18, 2007 at 9 a.m. at the Michael J. Grant Campus.

Respectfully submitted,








George Kane, Secretary
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